# A Union Bashing Model of Inflation Targeting

Frode Meland

STEIN ROKKAN CENTRE FOR SOCIAL STUDIES UNIFOB AS DECEMBER 2004

Working Paper 28 - 2004

## Contents

Foreword	111
ABSTRACT	1
	1
The Model	4
Third Stage Equilibrium	6
Union Wage Setting	7
Fixed Exchange Rates	8
Inflation Targeting	9
Fixed Exchange Rates Versus Inflation Targeting	10
Total Employment	13
A Shielded Sector Price Target	14
Other Monetary Targets	16
The Numeraire	17
Implicatins and Furhter Remarks	18
References	19
Appendices	23

## Foreword

This publication comes out of the Strategic Program for Research on Globalization and Internationalization: welfare, work, legitimacy and globalization, at the Stein Rokkan Centre for Social Studies at Bergen University Research Foundation. This program is designed as a University of Bergen research network, and its primary area of activity is the study of changes in welfare and labor market institutions as they are played out in the debate on globalization and internationalization

### (see http://129.177.180.14/globalisering/programnotat.pdf).

Issues of distribution, regulation and fairness are central to the program, which incorporates research in sociology, political science, economics, history and philosophy. One basic premise for program research is that focusing on welfare and labor market institutions can provide important insights into other areas of society and that it can also shed light on other globalization issues, such as the status of the nation state and conditions for democratic governance.

### The author

*Frode Meland* (born 1973) is currently Post Doctor at Stein Rokkan Centre for Social Studies, University of Bergen. His fields of interest include labor economics, industrial organization and macroeconomics.

## A Union Bashing Model of Inflation Targeting<sup>\*</sup>

Frode Meland<sup>†</sup>

### Abstract

This paper shows that in an open economy, general price level inflation targeting may provide large wage setters with little incentive for wage restraint. This contradicts recent developments within the inflation targeting literature, and the discrepency is due to the asymmetric impact exchange rate changes have on sectors shielded from, and sectors open to, international trade. By disciplining unions in the non-shielded sectors, exchange rate targeting yields higher employment than inflation targeting when unions in the open sector are strong relative to their shielded sector counterparts. In the opposite case, when unions are stronger in the shielded sector, we show that general price level inflation targeting is inferior to an inflation target that focuses only on shielded sector prices.

*Keywords*: Inflation targeting, unemployment, monetary policy, unions, shielded and non-shielded sectors.

JEL classification: E52, E58, F41, J51, L16.

## 1 Introduction

According to recent literature on monetary policy and large wage- and pricesetters, the choice of policy target may have long-term real effects, contrary to conventional wisdom. Iversen and Soskice (1999), Bratsiotis and Martin

<sup>\*</sup>I would like to thank Steinar Holden and Kjell Erik Lommerud for valuable comments and advice, and also express my appreciation for the contributions made by Knut-Frode Dagestad, Bjørn Sandvik, Odd Rune Straume, Steinar Vagstad and seminar participants both at the University of Bergen and the CEPR conference 'Globalization and labour markets' in Bergen 2003.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup>Stein Rokkan Centre for Social Studies and Department of Economics, University of Bergen, Fosswinckelsgate 6, 5007 Bergen, Norway. E-mail: frode.meland@econ.uib.no.

(1999), Coricelli *et al.* (2003, 2004) and Soskice and Iversen (2000) all find that a more conservative central bank/ more strict inflation targeting may contribute to lower unemployment.<sup>1</sup> In a purely unionized setting, the reason for this result is basically that if unions increase their wages, strict monetary policies dampen price adjustments, and thus contribute to increased negative labor demand effects. Accordingly, strict monetary policies induce low unemployment by disciplining unions.<sup>2</sup> This paper builds much on the same premises as these earlier studies, but discusses monetary policy within a twosector model. Through the effect on the exchange rate, different policies may affect sectors open to direct international competition and those that are not, in quite dissimilar ways. The resulting asymmetric impact on shielded and non-shielded sectors is the focus of this paper.

Another important backdrop of the present paper, is the fact that union influence varies considerably not only across countries, but also across sectors within countries. Table 1 shows collective bargaining coverage for the private and public sector in selected European countries in 2001 (%):

Country	Private sector	Public sector	
Austria	98	0	
Denmark	71	100	
Germany West	$^{(a)}70$	nd	
Germany East	$^{(a)}55$	nd	
Hungary	31	31	
Netherlands	86	100	
Norway	$^{(b)}63$	$^{(b)}100$	
Portugal	$^{(c)}89$	81	
Slovakia	34	59	
Slovenia	100	100	
Sweden	>90	100	
Great Britain	22	73	
Source: Eiro (2003), $nd = no data; a,b,c = in years 2000, 1998, 1999$			

Table 1

<sup>1</sup>Earlier literature, by focusing on inflation-averse unions, obtained the opposite result. See Skott (1997), Jensen (1997), Cukierman and Lippi (1999), Guzzo and Velasco (1999, 2002), Lippi (2002) and Jerger (2002). For a survey of both types of approaches, see Cukierman (2002). See also Lippi (2003).

<sup>2</sup>This argument is generally not valid if there is only one large wage setter – then this union may only take relative wages into consideration, and the classical dichotomy between monetary policies and real variables, hold. However, with multiple wage setters, relative prices do not enter the maximum in the same way, and the changing of absolute prices matters. For further discussion, see Soskice and Iversen (2000) and Section 8 of this paper.

The general gist of this table, that substantial sectoral differences exist, is also confirmed if sectors are divided by industry (EIRO, 2003).<sup>3</sup> With such differences in union presence across sectors, and noting that monetary policy may affect unions in different sectors asymmetrically, the question arises of what this all has to say for the attractiveness of monetary policies. We argue that, although it is unreasonable to design monetary policy solely to discipline unions, insofar as this is an important consideration, inflation targeting may be an inferior target given the observed inter-sectoral asymmetries. While pinpointing the general price level, inflation targeting leaves shielded and non-shielded sector prices adjustable. In a small, open economy, prices would typically be less adjustable (to domestic wages) in non-shielded sectors than in shielded sectors under exchange rate targeting, since import prices are then non-affected by domestic developments. Conversely, under an inflation target focusing only on the shielded sector, the prices in this sector would be less adjustable. These two other types of monetary targets may therefore induce more union wage-discipline in the non-shielded and shielded sectors, respectively, than does general price level inflation targeting. In the present model, we show that if unions are stronger in either of the two sectors, disciplining these unions through the appropriate choice of monetary target, increases equilibrium employment beyond the level under general price level inflation targeting.

Holden (2003a) and Vartiainen (2002) use a similar two-sector set-up to ours, though without labor market asymmetries. The authors discuss fixed exchange rates and general price level inflation targeting, and their focus is mainly on wages and prices. This paper replicates their main result: If there is a shift from an exchange rate target to an inflation target (country-wide), real wages in the sector shielded from foreign competition are decreased, while the opposite is true in the non-shielded sector.<sup>4</sup> While this result is basically robust to the differing labor market structures introduced in the present paper, the same is not true for the monetary policy-objective's effect on *total* employment. The paper by Vartiainen does not address this question, but Holden argues (using numerical simulations) that aggregate employment will 'in most cases' be higher under inflation targeting than given fixed exchange rates. We show the reverse to be true whenever wage setting is more centralized in the non-shielded sector than in the shielded sector. The reason is that the shift from exchange rate targeting to inflation targeting yields lower discipline on non-shielded sector unions and more on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>For data on union density, see for instance Booth *et al.* (2001) p. 26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>In the present paper, we obtain the 'complementary' effect: Equilibrium employment increases in the shielded sector and decreases in the non-shielded sector.

shielded sector unions, a move which may lead to higher unemployment if unions are stronger (here; fewer) in the shielded sector relative to the nonshielded sector.

Mankiw and Reis (2003) is another interesting paper where the authors discuss alternative measures for the prices targeted by the central bank. The focus in that paper is *stabilization* (of economic activity), and one of the main results is that the more flexible prices are in a sector, the less they should be weighted in the price index used to target inflation.<sup>5</sup> To the extent that less flexible prices correspond to more monopoly power in that sector, our results can be interpreted as augmenting the stability argument, since focusing on the 'less competitive' sector may also yield higher equilibrium employment.

## 2 The model

An economy has two sectors, each producing one distinct good. Sectors are indexed by  $s \in \{1, 2\}$  and goods by  $g \in \{1, 2\}$ . Sector 1, which produces good 1, is shielded from foreign competition in the sense that no perfect substitute can be imported. However, there exists an imperfect substitute (good 2) produced in sector 2 and abroad. The country is assumed to be small relative to the world with respect to the market for good 2. The world price of this product,  $p_2^*$ , is thus assumed fixed.

Consumer preferences are described by a twin Cobb Douglas utility function of the following form:

$$U(x_1, x_2, y) = (\sqrt{x_1 x_2})^{\alpha} (y)^{1-\alpha}, \alpha \in (0, 1),$$
(1)

where y is leisure and  $x_g$  is the amount of good g consumed by the individual in question. There are N individuals populating the economy, k of which are stockholders (assumed to have exogenously determined leisure) and  $n = \frac{N-k}{2}$ is the number of workers in each sector.<sup>6,7</sup>

We assume labor migration between sectors to be negligible within the short-term scope of the model (to be explained below), and wages are determined by unions prior to production. The choice of a monopoly union model is made to make analytical headway. With monopoly unions, union

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>Aoki (2001) obtains a similar result. See also Erceg, Henderson and Levin (2000).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>The income of stockholder *i* is assumed to be a fraction  $\phi^i$  of total profits in the economy.  $\sum_{i=1}^k \phi^i = 1$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>The main results of the paper carry through to the situation where the number of workers in each sector are not equal, but for analytical convenience we assume equal division of workers between sectors.

strength – which according to the remarks made in the introduction, is expected to be important to the results – cannot be measured through union bargaining power. Again, for tidy symmetric results, we choose to assume full (total) union coverage and work with the number of unions in the two sectors (the degree of centralization in wage setting) as the premier (inverse) measure of union strength. There are  $m_s \geq 1$  unions in sector s, and these are all sector specific. In addition, unions within a sector are equally large and workers within a single firm is always covered by the same union (which may also cover workers in other firms). Assuming  $f_s \geq m_s$  firms in sector s, this means that each union in sector s has  $\frac{n}{m_s}$  members, working in  $\frac{f_s}{m_s}$  firms, and both these numbers are integers.

The number of firms in each sector is assumed fixed, and all firms are price takers operating under decreasing returns with labor as the only input. They maximize

$$\Pi_{s}^{j} = p_{s}(L_{s}^{j})^{\gamma} - w_{s}^{j}L_{s}^{j}, \ \gamma \in (0,1),$$
(2)

where subscripts refer to sectors, and superscripts refer to firms,  $j \in \{1, ..., f_s\}$ .  $L_s^j$  is the total labor input utilized by firm j,  $p_s$  is the price of the sector sgood and  $w_s^j$  is the wage faced by firm j in sector s. Each firm in sector s has access to a fixed stock of workers, which is the equal share of the total work force to firms;  $\frac{n}{f_s}$ . However, the firms are only required to pay these workers for the amount of work they do.<sup>8</sup>

With  $p_2^*$  assumed fixed, the domestic economy being small and allowing for costless trade, the domestic price for the sector 2 good is simply

$$p_2 = \frac{p_2^*}{E},\tag{3}$$

where E is the nominal exchange rate. When the Central Bank increases its interest rates, it is commonly asserted that consumption and investment drop while the nominal exchange rate appreciates. In this static model, there is no investment or intertemporal saving. Thus we assume that the Central Bank, by setting the interest rate, influences the nominal exchange rate only. This could be thought of as a short term approximation to the behavior of a more complex economy, as exchange rate movements tend to come about much faster than changes in investment or saving. For simplicity, we assume that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>Thus there is strictly speaking no 'unemployment' in this model. This set-up is used purely for analytical convenience, as we do not want to focus on insider-outsider problems in this paper. However, it is clear that a drop in employment per worker in our model could equally well be interpreted as an increase in unemployment (see for instance Holden (2003a)).

by appropriately adjusting the interest rate, the Central Bank may induce any desired level of the nominal exchange rate, and thus E is modelled as the (only) Central Bank policy instrument. This assumption is the same as in Holden (2003a) and Vartiainen (2002).<sup>9</sup>

The sequence of events is as follows: First, the monetary policy objective is determined. On the second stage, unions simultaneously choose wages, and on the third stage, the Central Bank sets the interest rate, which determines the exchange rate.<sup>10</sup> Finally, production occurs and prices are determined. We solve, of course, by backwards induction. The following section presents the fourth stage equilibrium in prices. Section 4 addresses the behavior of unions, also determining some essential elasticities needed in the following analysis. We then turn to discussing different monetary policies, starting with a fixed exchange rate in Section 5. Inflation targeting is discussed in Section 6, while a shielded sector inflation/price target is discussed in Section 7. Section 8 discusses the role of the numeraire, and Section 9 concludes.

## 3 Third stage equilibrium

We defer the calculations of the third stage equilibrium in prices to Appendix A. The relative prices ensuring that domestic supply equals domestic demand for the shielded sector good, are given by:

$$\frac{p_1}{p_2} = K := \left(\frac{\sum_{j=1}^{f_2} \left(\frac{1}{w_2^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}}{\sum_{j=1}^{f_1} \left(\frac{1}{w_1^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}}\right)^{(1-\gamma)}.$$
(4)

In the non-shielded sector, domestic supply need not equal domestic demand since there is also a foreign market for this good. However, the above relative prices will also imply that supply and demand are equal in the non-shielded sector. Thus trade will be balanced in equilibrium.

As discussed, we will assume that the monetary authority can change the nominal exchange rate, and thus adjust  $p_2$ . The above equation shows that if wage setting was *exogenous* to the monetary rule, an exchange rate adjustment (a change in  $p_2$ ) would only lead to a proportional adjustment of  $p_1$ . This is the well known and time-honored 'neutrality of money' result. However, as pointed out by Soskice and Iversen (2000), the presence of nonatomistic agents may cause the breakdown of money neutrality. Technically,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>Mankiw and Reis (2003) also discuss price targeting in a single period model, but without specifying the route through which monetary control is implemented.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>It is reasonably assumed that wage-setting is a more long-term commitment than the setting of interest rates by the Central Bank.

the right hand side of (4) may change due to a change in monetary regime. The breakdown of money neutrality is further addressed in Section 8.

## 4 Union wage setting

We assume that unions maximize the utility of a representative member. To calculate the expected utility of workers in the two sectors, we need to find both the equilibrium leisure and consumption as functions of wages. However, maximizing utility is the same as maximizing a Cobb Douglas composite of real income and leisure when work is rationed.<sup>11</sup> Thus, for any individual with income M,

$$U = (\sqrt{x_1 x_2})^{\alpha} (y)^{1-\alpha} = (\frac{M}{P})^{\alpha} (T-l)^{1-\alpha},$$
(5)

where T is the total number of available hours for work and leisure, l is the individual's labor supply and P is the ideal consumer price index (see Appendix A).

We assume that every union sets the same wage for all the firms they cover. The utility of a member of union  $u \in \{1, ..., m_s\}$  in sector s is then given by:

$$U_s^u = \left(\frac{w_s^u l_s^u}{P}\right)^{\alpha} (T - l_s^u)^{1 - \alpha}.$$
 (6)

Since every firm employing workers covered by union u has the same costs, face the same prices and produce using the same technology, labor demand is also the same for all firms covered by the same union. Consequently,  $l_s^u$  is the same for all workers covered by union u.<sup>12</sup>

The first-order condition for union utility maximization is

$$\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}\left(\frac{1-\pi_s^u}{\lambda_s^u}+1\right) = \frac{l_s^u}{T-l_s^u},\tag{7}$$

where

$$\lambda_s^u := \frac{w_s^u}{l_s^u} \frac{\partial l_s^u}{\partial w_s^u},\tag{8}$$

$$\pi_s^u := \frac{w_s^u}{P} \frac{\partial P}{\partial w_s^u}.$$
(9)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Work will be rationed whenever workers would be willing to work more than demanded by the employers at the prevailing wage. This is discussed in Appendix A and C.

 $<sup>{}^{12}</sup>l_s^u$  equals  $f_s \frac{L_s^j}{n}$  for all firms j covered by union u.

Thus the fraction of employment to leisure,  $\frac{l_s^u}{T-l_s^u}$ , aimed for by union u is a function of the general price and employment demand elasticities to wages  $(\pi_s^u \text{ and } \lambda_s^u, \text{ respectively})$ .  $\frac{l_s^u}{T-l_s^u}$  can be thought of as an employment index.

Through the monetary targets, the Central Bank will set a nominal exchange rate, in turn deciding the non-shielded sector price,  $p_2$ . How  $p_2$  is changed to account for different wage schedules depends crucially on the monetary target. To ease the exposition, it is now advantageous to compute the above elasticities,  $\pi_s^u$  and  $\lambda_s^u$ , in terms of the elasticity of  $p_2$  (effectively the Central Bank policy instrument) to wages. Since every union within a sector is exactly equal, they would all face the same elasticities of demand and prices with respect to own wages if faced with the same 'outside' wages. Symmetric wage game equilibria then exist, and we therefore present the elasticities in the symmetric cases where wages are equal across unions in each sector;  $w_s^u = w_s$ ,  $\forall u \in \{1, ..., m_s\}$  (see appendix A). With superscripts dropped,

$$\lambda_1 = \frac{1}{1 - \gamma} (\kappa_1 + \frac{w_1}{p_2} \frac{\partial p_2}{\partial w_1} - 1), \qquad (10)$$

$$\lambda_2 = \frac{1}{1-\gamma} \left(\frac{w_2}{p_2} \frac{\partial p_2}{\partial w_2} - 1\right) \tag{11}$$

and

$$\pi_s = \frac{1}{2} \left[ \kappa_s + 2 \frac{w_s}{p_2} \frac{\partial p_2}{\partial w_s} \right],\tag{12}$$

where

$$\kappa_1 = \frac{\gamma}{m_1},\tag{13}$$

$$\kappa_2 = -\frac{\gamma}{m_2}.\tag{14}$$

We now turn to discuss the various monetary objectives in greater depth.

## 5 Fixed exchange rates

In this case, the Central Bank intervenes only to keep the exchange rate at a pre-determined level.  $p_2$  is thus assumed fixed and, more importantly, non-determined by internal factors. Consequently  $\frac{w_s^u}{p_2} \frac{\partial p_2}{\partial w_s^u} = 0$  for all unions. Thus, in terms of the above elasticities, we have

$$\pi_s = \frac{1}{2}\kappa_s,\tag{15}$$

$$\lambda_1 = \frac{1}{1 - \gamma} (\kappa_1 - 1), \tag{16}$$

and

$$\lambda_2 = -\frac{1}{1-\gamma}.\tag{17}$$

Under a fixed exchange rate regime, the first-order conditions for the unions in sector 1 and 2, respectively, are (having imposed a symmetric solution)

$$\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha} \left(\frac{1}{2}\gamma \frac{2m_1 - 1 - \gamma}{m_1 - \gamma}\right) = \frac{l_1}{T - l_1},\tag{18}$$

$$\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha} \left(\frac{1}{2}\gamma \frac{2m_2 - 1 + \gamma}{m_2}\right) = \frac{l_2}{T - l_2}.$$
 (19)

The Nash equilibrium wage outcome is not readily available from the above expressions. However, we do not need to find the equilibrium wages. The above expressions provide us with the employment level aimed for by the unions. Any non-negative employment level can be induced by the union with an appropriately chosen wage level (there is imperfect substitutability between the goods produced in the two sectors). The employment indices determined above thus provide us with the flip-side of the coin; the employment level in equilibrium. Before going into the above result in more detail, we also determine employment in the inflation targeting regime.

## 6 Inflation targeting

In our static model, inflation targeting takes the simplified form of targeting a price level. We choose to assume that the price level targeted by the Central Bank is the ideal price index (see Appendix A). This is given by  $P_{CB} = 2p_2\sqrt{K}$ . Thus, the price of the sector 2 good responds to wages according to the following formulae:

$$p_2 = \frac{P_{CB}}{2\sqrt{K}}.$$
(20)

This response is induced by the Central Bank, adjusting the exchange rate to keep the general price level at the specified target level.

Given this response, we can easily calculate the missing elasticities from Section 4:

$$\frac{\partial p_2}{\partial w_s^u} \frac{w_s^u}{p_2} = -\frac{1}{2} \kappa_s. \tag{21}$$

 $\pi_s$  is of course zero, since the Central Bank does not allow for the general price level to change.

Now, again imposing a symmetric equilibrium, we have  $\lambda_1 = \frac{1}{1-\gamma} (\frac{1}{2} \frac{\gamma}{m_1} - 1)$ and  $\lambda_2 = \frac{1}{1-\gamma} (\frac{1}{2} \frac{\gamma}{m_2} - 1)$ . Thus, under inflation targeting, equilibrium employment in sector s is implicitly given by

$$\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}(\gamma \frac{2m_s - 1}{2m_s - \gamma}) = \frac{l_s}{T - l_s}.$$
(22)

We now proceed directly to determining the relative employment levels under the inflation targeting and fixed exchange rate regimes.

### 6.1 Fixed exchange rates versus inflation targeting

From the above results, we find:

**Proposition 1** Employment per worker is under both inflation targeting and exchange rate targeting higher in the sector where wage setting is least centralized.

**Proof.** Under the fixed exchange rate regime, relative employment in the two sectors is given by

$$\eta := \frac{\frac{l_1}{T - l_1}}{\frac{l_2}{T - l_2}} = \frac{\frac{2m_1 - 1 - \gamma}{m_1 - \gamma}}{\frac{2m_2 - 1 + \gamma}{m_2}} = \frac{2m_1 - 1 - \gamma}{(m_1 - \gamma)(2m_2 - 1 + \gamma)}m_2.$$
(23)

 $\eta > (<)1$  for  $m_2 < (>)m_1 - \gamma$ . Since  $\gamma < 1$ , this proves the proposition in the exchange rate case  $(m_1 \text{ and } m_2 \text{ are integers})$ . For the inflation targeting regime

$$\eta = \frac{(2m_1 - 1)(2m_2 - \gamma)}{(2m_2 - 1)(2m_1 - \gamma)}.$$

 $\eta > (<)1$  for  $m_2 < (>)m_1$ .

This result may seem at odds with the familiar Calmfors-Driffill hump shape<sup>13</sup>, but this is not necessarily so. Since we are only discussing sector-specific unions, unions in a sector – no matter how large they are – never take into *direct* consideration how their wage setting affects workers (or stockholders) in the other sector.<sup>14</sup> Thus the effect that would discipline unions under

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Calmfors and Driffill (1985). See also Driffill and van der Ploeg (1993, 1997).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>However, unions do *indirectly* care about workers in the other sector, since a possibly significant part of the negative labor demand effect of a wage increase, consists of a decrease in purchases made by other workers.

higher levels of centralization in a Calmfors-Driffill-type model – the internalization of inter-sectoral price spillovers – is not present in this model. In line with the discussion in the introduction, we would argue that the exclusion of such effects would be far from unreasonable. Indeed Knell (2002) argues that the ongoing process of deregulation and globalization may have contributed to a situation where centralized wage-bargaining systems are no longer advantageous (relative to intermediate structures).<sup>15</sup> However, if we for instance introduced a *single* union covering all workers in the economy, we find (not shown) that employment would be at the same level as in the completely decentralized case (infinite number of unions in both sectors), thus illustrating that a Calmfors-Driffill hump-shape could materialize if such inter-sectoral effects were introduced.

Finally, it should be noted that if there is an equal number of unions in the two sectors, employment per worker is strictly higher in the non-shielded sector relative to the shielded sector under a fixed exchange rate regime and exactly equal to the employment in the shielded sector under price targeting.

The next question we ask is what happens to employment if we go from a fixed exchange rate regime to a regime with inflation targeting. It is easily shown that employment (both per worker and sector wide) in the shielded sector increases, while employment in the non-shielded sector is reduced:

**Proposition 2** Unions in the shielded sector are more disciplined – yielding higher employment in this sector – under inflation targeting than under a fixed exchange rate regime. The opposite is true for unions in the non-shielded sector.

Proof.

$$l_1^I > l_1^E \Leftrightarrow$$
  

$$\gamma(1 - \gamma) > 0,$$
  

$$l_2^E > l_2^I \Leftrightarrow$$
(24)

$$\frac{1}{2}\gamma \frac{1-\gamma}{m_2 (2m_2 - \gamma)} > 0, \tag{25}$$

where superscripts I and E denote inflation targeting and exchange rate targeting respectively. Both (24) and (25) hold under the assumptions of the model.

To understand this result, it is important to realize that a wage increase by a union can have a direct impact on both the price level in the relevant sector and the labor demand faced by the union members. Typically, when

 $<sup>^{15}</sup>$ See also Molle (2002).

(marginal) costs go up, prices may increase and production drops. These two effects are interrelated, as a larger price increase would imply that production drops less, all else equal. However, the union will always prefer a situation where production, and hence, labor demand, drops by a small amount and prices instead increase more. The basic reason is that the workers of a union do not bear the full costs of the price increase (even when there is only one union in the sector). In contrast, a labor demand drop does not imply the same kind of spillover to other workers and stockholders in the economy. Consequently, in the present model – and we would anticipate in much more general settings – any policy rendering prices rigid in a sector leads to lower wages and higher employment in this sector.<sup>16</sup>

With this in mind, it is easy to understand why unions in the non-shielded sector are more disciplined under the fixed exchange rate regime than under inflation targeting: Under fixed exchange rates, the sector 2 price level is effectively fixed. Thus the drop in labor demand associated with a wage increase is very high, and unions choose low wages and obtain high employment. Under inflation targeting, however, a wage increase by a sector 2 union is allowed to spill over into a higher price in this sector through the following equilibrium effects: A wage increase reduces profits and can be shown also to reduce labor income in sector 2. This reduces the demand for *both* nonshielded and shielded sector goods. The reduction in demand in the *shielded* sector would lead to a lower price in this sector. However, the price/inflation targeting Central Bank will not allow such a price decrease, since this would decrease the general price level. To compensate, the Central Bank decreases interest rates and induces an exchange rate depreciation. This, in turn, increases prices in the non-shielded sector. The end result of a wage increase by the non-shielded sector unions is thus a price increase in sector 2. More importantly, the increase in the sector 2 prices contributes to a lower drop in labor demand in sector 2. Following the above discussion, this will then make the sector 2 unions less willing to keep wages low, and accordingly employment is lower under inflation targeting than under a fixed exchange rate regime.

The opposite result holds for the shielded sector unions. Under a fixed exchange rate regime, a wage increase in the shielded sector leads to a relatively large increase in prices in this sector.<sup>17</sup> Under inflation targeting, the above price increase is fought off by the Central Bank aiming to keep the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>Although not explained in detail by the authors, this intuition would apply equally to the discussion in Holden (2003a) and Vartiainen (2002).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>The underlying effects are as follows: The wage increase decreases supply, given prices. As before, though, demand also decreases. However, the decrease in supply is larger than the decrease in demand, leading to higher prices and lower demand for labor.

price level down. This is done by inducing an exchange rate appreciation, leading to lower prices in the non-shielded sector. However, this spills over into the shielded sector through lower demand (reduced profits and labor income in sector 2). The reduced demand works contrary to the supply-driven increase in prices in the shielded sector, and it contributes to a more severe reduction in labor demand. Consequently, unions in the shielded sector are more disciplined under inflation targeting than under a fixed exchange rate regime.

The results of this section are not really new. As discussed in the introduction, Holden (2003a) and Vartiainen (2002) address the same questions and obtain similar results. There is no hiding that the present paper is in some respects simpler than the two other papers.<sup>18</sup> However, this paper offers a different set-up along the union strength dimension: In both Holden (2003a) and Vartiainen (2002), there is (effectively) a single union in both sectors. In our model, we do not impose any a priori assumptions on the number of unions or the distribution of these unions across sectors. As we have seen, the above results do not depend on this assumption. In this respect, we have provided a generalization of these two other papers. However, the assumption also proves critical in assessing the impact of the different policy targets on *total* employment.

### 6.2 Total employment

What then happens to *total* employment in the economy? Relative employment in the two monetary regimes discussed so far is given by:

$$\Lambda := \frac{nl_1^I + nl_2^I}{nl_1^E + nl_2^E} = \frac{\frac{\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}\gamma\frac{2m_1-\gamma}{2m_1-\gamma}T}{1+\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}\gamma\frac{2m_1-1}{2m_1-\gamma}} + \frac{\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}\gamma\frac{2m_2-\gamma}{2m_2-\gamma}T}{1+\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}\gamma\frac{2m_2-1}{2m_2-\gamma}}}{\frac{\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}\frac{1}{2}\gamma\frac{2m_1-1-\gamma}{m_1-\gamma}T}{1+\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}\frac{1}{2}\gamma\frac{2m_1-1-\gamma}{m_1-\gamma}}} + \frac{\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}\frac{1}{2}\gamma\frac{2m_2-1+\gamma}{m_2}T}{1+\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}\frac{1}{2}\gamma\frac{2m_2-1+\gamma}{m_2}}}.$$
 (26)

It can be shown that  $\Lambda$  has the following properties:<sup>19</sup>

$$\Lambda > 1 \text{ for } m_2 \ge m_1 \tag{27}$$

$$\Lambda < 1 \text{ for } m_2 < m_1 \tag{28}$$

As it turns out, when  $m_2 \ge m_1$ , total employment is higher in the inflation targeting regime, while the opposite is true for  $m_2 < m_1$ . Inflation targeting

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>Especially; demand is Cobb Douglas, while the authors work with CES-utility in the two other papers – albeit in Holden's case by simulations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>Solving for  $\Lambda = 1$ , gives  $m_1 - m_2 = \frac{\gamma}{2}$ . However, due to the whole number restriction,  $m_1 - m_2$  can never equal  $\frac{\gamma}{2}$  and  $m_2 < m_1$  is equivalent to  $m_2 \leq m_1 - 1$ .

disciplines shielded sector unions, and the disciplining effect has a larger potential to increase employment in the sector where there are larger (i.e. more powerful) unions. Thus the employment effect in the shielded sector more than balances the negative employment effect in the non-shielded sector when there are relatively more unions in the non-shielded sector. We state this result as a proposition:

**Proposition 3** Inflation targeting (Fixed exchange rates) will induce higher total employment than exchange rate targeting (inflation targeting) if wage setting is more centralized in the shielded (non-shielded) sector than in the non-shielded (shielded) sector.

Total employment is not discussed in Vartiainen (2002), but Holden (2003a) finds that "Numerical simulations suggest that in most cases overall welfare and aggregate employment are higher under a price target than under an exchange rate target". This result is only replicated in this model for  $m_2 \geq m_1$ , illustrating the potential importance of focusing on labor market asymmetries.<sup>20</sup> Welfare in this model is discussed in Meland (2004). Numerical simulations strongly suggest that welfare always follows employment in this model – that is whenever total employment is increased by the choice of monetary target, welfare is also increased, and vice versa.

## 7 A shielded sector price target

In this section, we explore the possibility that the central bank may choose an inflation target that focuses more on shielded sector prices. More precisely, we assume that the Central Bank is given the task to target inflation in the shielded sector only. Again, in our static model, this is equivalent to a shielded sector price target.<sup>21</sup>

We assume that  $p_1 = P_1$  is the target level which eventually will be induced by the Central Bank. In this case  $p_2 = \frac{P_1}{K}$ . We then have  $\frac{\partial p_2}{\partial w_s^u} \frac{w_s^u}{p_2} = \frac{-\kappa_s}{2}$  and  $\lambda_1 = -\frac{1}{1-\gamma}$ ,  $\lambda_2 = -\frac{1}{1-\gamma}(\kappa_2+1)$  and  $\pi_s = -\frac{1}{2}\kappa_s$ . In a symmetric

 $<sup>^{20}</sup>$ Holden (2003a) and Vartiainen (2002) discuss interesting scenarios pertaining to different supply technology and demand functions, which we will not touch upon.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>It is worth noting that implementing a shielded sector inflation targeting regime would be no more difficult for the monetary authorities than implementing an inflation targeting regime based on the general price level. Actually, it could be simpler, as knowledge of only a fraction of the prices is needed.

equilibrium,

$$\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha} \left(\frac{1}{2}\gamma \frac{2m_1 - 1 + \gamma}{m_1}\right) = \frac{l_1}{T - l_1},\tag{29}$$

$$\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha} \left(\frac{1}{2}\gamma \frac{2m_2 - 1 - \gamma}{m_2 - \gamma}\right) = \frac{l_2}{T - l_2}.$$
 (30)

Strictly speaking, we could have anticipated this result from the start. Paying close attention to the expressions, we see that they are exactly the same as for the fixed exchange rate regime, only with the two sectors switched. Shielded sector price/inflation targeting works in the shielded sector exactly the same way as the fixed exchange rate worked in the non-shielded sector: It fixes prices in that sector. The results for the shielded sector price target and fixed exchange rates are therefore exactly symmetric. The discussion under fixed exchange rates can now be reapplied, only replacing sector 1 with sector 2 and vice versa.

As a direct consequence, depending on the number of workers and unions in each sector, either fixed exchange rate targeting or shielded sector price targeting produces higher employment than the general inflation targeting regime. The only exception is the symmetric case,  $m_1 = m_2$ . To see this, note that we found that for  $m_1 \leq m_2$ , employment is higher in the inflation targeting regime than in the fixed exchange rate regime. Accordingly, targeting the general price level rather than the shielded price level will yield higher employment if  $m_2 \leq m_1$ . The only case where inflation targeting will dominate both exchange rate targeting and a shielded sector price target in terms of employment, is for  $m_1 = m_2$ .<sup>22</sup>

Again, we summarize the above results as a Proposition:

### **Proposition 4** :

- 1. Only for countries where the levels of centralization in wage setting are relatively equal across sectors, will inflation targeting yield higher equilibrium employment than both fixed exchange rates and a regime targeting inflation in the shielded sector only.
- 2. If the level of centralization in wage setting is higher (lower) in the shielded sector than in the non-shielded sector, shielded sector inflation targeting (exchange rate targeting) produces higher employment than either of the two other monetary targets.

 $<sup>^{22}\</sup>ensuremath{\mathsf{Welfare}}$  again follows suit.

Of course, the present model is highly stylized. Looking beyond the constraints of the model, however, what we should learn from this is that *relative* union strength may be important for the employment effects of different monetary policies, and that the stronger unions are in a sector, the more important it may be to restrict price movements in this sector.

### 7.1 Other monetary targets

From the preceding analysis, it is clear that the monetary policy that disciplines union wage setting the most (over all), also produces higher employment (and welfare). Accordingly, this is indeed a "union bashing" model, where the effects of monetary policy on aggregate outcomes are associated only with wage discipline. With this focus, could not policy be arranged in such a way that wage increases are explicitly fought off by the central bank (wage-targeting), thereby creating higher employment? The answer to this question is in the affirmative. However, the present model disregards any other issues more commonly discussed in relation to monetary targets (for instance output and exchange rate volatility). For this reason, we restrict attention to targets that are presumed to be more suitable as the basis of actual monetary policy, both for economic and political reasons.<sup>23,24</sup> One such target that has been discussed is production targets. In Appendix D, calculations for a range of nominal production targets are provided. These calculations show that no such target is able to outperform the better of the above targets when it comes to inducing high levels of employment. The basic reason behind this result is that nominal production targets do worse than price/inflation levels in 'punishing' high wages by unions. Consider a given wage increase by a union. As previously discussed, the wage increase could increase prices and/or decrease labor demand facing the relevant union. Thus the value of production, which is essentially a product of these two effects, could be less dependent upon wages than prices alone

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>A possible example of a more direct 'union bashing' rule is  $E = f(\vec{w})$ , where  $\vec{w}$  is a vector of all union wages,  $w_i$ , and  $\frac{\partial f}{\partial w_i} < 0$ . In this case, an increase in wages from any union, will increase the exchange rate, hurting labor in both sectors. However, this would also amount to an 'instrument rule', rather than a 'targeting rule' (Svensson (2002, 2003)). Targeting the general price level or the exchange rate only specifies the goal, which in a richer set-up, leaves the Central Bank with the option of choosing the way to respond in order to achieve the target. An instrument rule, on the other hand, portray exactly how the interest rates (e.g. the exchange rate) should respond to the previously set wages. As noted by Svensson, an instrument rule may therefore be economically undesirable as it deprives the Central Bank of any possibility to respond flexibly to shocks in the economy.

 $<sup>^{24}{\</sup>rm A}$  wage-targeting policy may prove highly provocative to unions and their members, and as such, be politically unfeasible.

would be. Consequently, targeting prices is a more precise way of tackling high wages than targeting the value of production. This is summarized in the following proposition:<sup>25</sup>

**Proposition 5** Nominal production targets induce lower total employment than, at least, the better of the previously discussed (price) targets.

**Proof.** See appendix D.

### 8 The numeraire

Gabszewicz and Vial (1972) first showed that in general equilibrium models with non-atomistic agents and where Nash solution concepts are utilized, the models will not be fully *specified* without *choosing* a numeraire. This numeraire must then be founded in economic realities, as the choice of numeraire *matters* when it comes to real variables in these models. Technically, it is impossible to solve such a model without a preassigned numeraire, which is only to say that the non-atomistic agents care about the choice of numeraire. They do so because this choice determines their influence over the relative prices in the economy.<sup>26</sup>

In models combining game theory and general equilibrium, we then have to search for an economic basis on which to choose the numeraire. In models like the one presented here, the Central Bank objective – or target – provides us with such a real-world basis. If the Central Bank is an inflation fighter, the inflation target (if credible) is seen as fixed by the agents in the economy. Agents with considerable market power could, additionally, take into account how they influence prices in the economy given the fixed inflation target. Similarly, any other Central Bank target, for instance fixed exchange

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>Although not shown, any *employment* target would also be expected to have negative strategic effects on union wage setting (relative to the fixed exchange rate and inflation targets). As discussed in some detail above, unions moderate their wage claims if prices respond less and employment more to a wage increase. In whatever way it is implemented, an employment target would be expected to provide a lower level of flexibility in employment, at least in one sector. In this case, unions would become more aggressive. The effect on total employment would of course depend on the Central Bank's ability to implement the target level of employment. We do not, however, continue this line of thought here.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>It is easily checked that monetary policy do not have an effect on outcomes in the totally decentralized case when union power is neglible  $(m_s \to \infty)$ . The same result would apply to the totally centralized case with only one union covering all workers (not shown). Thus the classical dichotomy between monetary policy and real variables, remain in these cases – in the decentralized case because there are no agents with market power and in the centralized case because the single union takes all relevant externalities into consideration.

rates, may provide such a real world basis for the choice of numeraire. This explains *exactly* how money neutrality breaks down in such models: Different Central Bank policy targets provide for different numeraires, and non-atomistic agents will respond to the change in numeraire, inducing different real outcomes.<sup>27</sup>

## 9 Implications and further remarks

Our results suggest that a small inflation targeting country with a large and relatively strongly unionized shielded sector, may face the possibility of increased unemployment if it enters into a monetary union. In such a union, the exchange rates vis-à-vis the trading partners within the union are fixed. The monetary union may very well be an inflation fighter, but it will take inflation in all countries within the union into account. Consequently, for a small country, this monetary policy may much more closely resemble that of a fixed exchange rate regime than an inflation targeting regime. The reduced discipline such a move will imply in relation to shielded sector wage setting, may prove to be important if unemployment is already a cause of concern. Although the model used in this paper focused on different levels of centralization in wage setting across sectors, the general idea that it may provide superior employment levels to discipline unions in the sector where they are strong, does not confine attention to the concept of centralization. In fear of grossly overstating the potential policy impact of a stylized paper like this one, it is interesting to note that if the table in the introduction is indicative, and with the public sector being an important part of the shielded sector, the UK government could be rightly cautious in their approach toward the EMU.

On a technical note, it is also worth observing that the disciplining effect on the *shielded* sector unions in both the case of country-wide and shielded sector inflation targeting, comes about because the monetary authorities credibly commit to *hurt* workers and stock-holders in the *non-shielded* sector (if wages in the shielded sector are high). Moving from a country-wide to a shielded sector inflation target involves hurting the non-shielded sector *even more* for any wage increase in the shielded sector. The unions in the non-

 $<sup>^{27}</sup>$ The monetary target may also be thought of as the 'nominal anchor'. The existence of a stable nominal anchor has been stressed as an important prerequisite for healthy economic development (Bernanke *et al.* (1999)). In models of general equilibrium with Nash-playing agents, a tie-down of monetary policy is *necessary* to obtain an equilibrium. Without such a 'nominal anchor', no equilibrium can be found, with unpredictable consequences for expectation formation and economic outcomes.

shielded sector are, however, only negatively affected by this policy change if the unions in the shielded sector continue to set high wages. This is not the case in equilibrium since these unions are disciplined by spillovers from the non-shielded sector. Consequently, the non-shielded sector unions would actually prefer the narrower price target because it gives them a chance to increase wages without suffering an equally large drop in employment (compared to what was the case under country-wide inflation targeting). It is then natural to ask how union incentives for cooperation, both within and across sectors, change with the monetary regime.<sup>28</sup> This is left for further work.

## References

- [1] Aoki, K. (2001): "Optimal monetary policy responses to relative-price changes", *Journal of Monetary Economics* 48, 55-80.
- [2] Bernanke, B. S., Laubach, T., Mishkin, F. S. and A. S. Posen (1999): Inflation targeting: Lessons from the international experience, Princeton University Press.
- Booth, A., Burda, M., Calmfors, L., Checchini, D., Naylor, R. and J. Visser (2001): "The future of collective bargaining in Europe", in Boeri, T., Brugiavini, A. and L. Calmfors eds., *The role of unions in the twenty-first century*, Oxford University Press.
- [4] Bratsiotis, G. and C. Martin (1999): "Stabilisation, policy targets and unemployment in imperfectly competitive economies", *Scandina*vian Journal of Economics 101(2), 241-256.
- [5] Calmfors, L. (2001): "Wages and wage-bargaining institutions in the EMU - a survey of the issues", *Empirica* 28, 325-51.

 $<sup>^{28}</sup>$ In a paper related to Bratsiotis and Martin (1999), Holden (2003b) shows that the possibly undesirable employment effects of entering a monetary union may be offset by increased incentives among unions to cooperate at a national level. In an excellent overview of possible impacts of EMU membership on employment and wages in potential entrant economies, Calmfors (2001) extends this argument: Membership in a monetary union may make *decentralized* wage bargaining more attractive, which could also lead to a lower level of unemployment. These arguments rely on the notion that both decentralized and fully centralized wage bargaining is better for employment than intermediate structures – a result which does not necessarily prevail in the present model (see Section 6.1). It would be interesting to try to mesh the two approaches to evaluate the importance of cross-sectoral differences in unionism for the expected impact of monetary union membership on the degree of centralization in wage setting.

- [6] Calmfors, L. and J. Driffill (1988): "Bargaining structure, corporatism and macroeconomic performance", *Economic Policy* 6, 13-62.
- [7] Coricelli, F., Cukierman, A. and A. Dalmazzo (2004): "Monetary institutions, monopolistic competition, unionized labor markets and economic performance", Working paper. Available at www.tau.ac.il/~alexcuk/pdf/ccd-1-04.pdf.
- [8] Coricelli, F., Cukierman, A. and A. Dalmazzo (2003): "Economic performance and stabilization policy in a monetary union with imperfect labor and goods' markets", Forthcoming in Widgren (ed.) *Issues of Monetary Integration in Europe*, MIT Press.
- [9] Cukierman, A. (2002): "Monetary institutions, monetary union and unionized labor markets - some recent developments", forthcoming in Beetsma, Favero, Missale, Muscatelli, Natale and Tirelli (eds.) Monetary Policy, Fiscal Policies and Labour Markets: Key Aspects of Macroeconomic Policymaking in EMU, Cambridge University Press.
- [10] Cukierman, A. and F. Lippi (1999): "Central bank independence, centralization of wage bargaining, inflation and unemployment: Theory and some evidence", *European Economic Review* 43, 1395-1434.
- [11] Driffill, J. and F. van der Ploeg (1993): "Monopoly unions and the liberalisation of international trade", *Economic Journal* 103(3), 379-385.
- [12] Driffill, J. and F. van der Ploeg (1997): "Trade liberalization with imperfect competition in goods and labour markets", *Scandinavian Journal* of Economics 97(2), 223-243.
- [13] EIRO 2003: "Collective bargaining coverage and extension procedures", available from www.eiro.eurofound.ie/print/2002/12/study/ tn0212102s.html.
- [14] Erceg, C. J., Henderson, D. W. and A. T. Levin (2000): "Optimal monetary policy with staggered wage and price contracts", *Journal of Monetary Economics* 46, 281-313.
- [15] Gabszewicz, J. and J. P. Vial (1972): "Oligopoly "à la Cournot" in general equilibrium analysis", *Journal of Economic Theory* 4, 381-400.
- [16] Guzzo, V. and A. Velasco (1999): "The case for a populist central banker", *European Economic Review* 43, 1317-1344.

- [17] Guzzo, V. and A. Velasco (2002): "Revisiting the case for a populist central banker: A comment", *European Economic Review* 46, 613-621.
- [18] Holden, S. (2003a): "Wage setting under different monetary regimes", *Economica* 70, 251-266.
- [19] Holden, S. (2003b): "Monetary regimes and the co-ordination of wage setting", forthcoming in *European Economic Review*.
- [20] Iversen, T. and D. Soskice (1999): "Monetary integration, partisanship, and macroeconomic policy", Paper presented at the 95th American Political Association Meeting, Sept. 2-5, 1999.
- [21] Jensen, H. (1997): "Monetary policy cooperation may not be counterproductive", *Scandinavian Journal of Economics* 99, 73-80.
- [22] Jerger, J. (2002): "How strong is the case for a populist central banker? A note", *European Economic Review* 46, 623-632.
- [23] Knell, M. (2002): "Wage formation in open economies and the role of monetary and wage-setting institutions", Working paper 63, Österreichische Nationalbank.
- [24] Lippi, F. (2003): "Strategic monetary policy with non-atomistic wage setters", forthcoming in *Review of Economic Studies*.
- [25] Lippi, F. (2002): "Revisiting the case for a populist central banker", European Economic Review 46, 601-612.
- [26] Mankiw, N. G. and R. Reis (2003): "What measure of inflation should a central bank target?", *Journal of the European Economic Association* 1, 1058-1086.
- [27] Meland, F. (2004): "Welfare in 'A union bashing model of inflation targeting"', available from http://www.econ.uib.no/pub/frode/ BUsupplement.pdf.
- [28] Molle, W. (2002): "Globalization, regionalism and labour markets: should we recase the foundations of the EU regime in matters of regional (rural and urban) development?", *Regional Studies* 36, 161-172.
- [29] Skott, P. (1997): "Stagflationary consequences of prudent monetary policy in a unionized economy", Oxford Economic Papers 49, 609-622.

- [30] Soskice and T. Iversen (2000): "The nonneutrality of monetary policy with large price or wage setters", *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 115(1), 265-284.
- [31] Svensson, L.E.O. (2002): "Inflation targeting: Should it be modeled as an instrument rule or a targeting rule?", *European Economic Review* 46, 771-780
- [32] Svensson, L.E.O. (2003): "What is wrong with Taylor rules? Using judgement in monetary policy through targeting rules", *Journal of Economic Literature* 41, 426-477.
- [33] Vartiainen, J. (2002): "Relative prices in monetary union and floating", Scandinavian Journal of Economics 104, 277-287.

## Appendices

## A Third stage equilibrium

In this appendix, we start out by discussing the supply side of the economy, taking wages as a given. After also having determined domestic demand, we find the relative prices in the shielded sector.

### A.1 Supply

The firms decide the amount to supply on the basis of the goods' prices and wage levels only. No firms employ workers from more than one union, and wages are equal for all workers within the firm. Profit maximizing behavior implies choosing the following employment level in firm j producing the sector s good:

$$L_s^j = \left(\frac{\gamma p_s}{w_s^j}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}}.$$
(31)

It is assumed that workers are willing to work the necessary amount at the prevailing wage. This may not necessarily be the case, but as will be shown in Appendix C, the assumption turns out to hold in equilibrium.

Production by firm j is then given by  $x_s^j = \left(\frac{\gamma p_s}{w_s^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}$ , and aggregating to obtain total supply from sector s, we get

$$X_s^S = \sum_{j=1}^{f_s} \left(\frac{\gamma p_s}{w_s^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}},\tag{32}$$

where superscript S' denotes supply.

### A.2 Demand

The domestic demand for the two products is given by the total demand of the N price taking, utility maximizing individuals that populate the economy. The demand by a *worker* employed in firm j in sector s is the solution to

$$\max_{x_1, x_2, y} (\sqrt{x_1 x_2})^{\alpha} (y)^{1-\alpha} \text{ s.t. } w_s^j (T-y) = p_1 x_1 + p_2 x_2,$$
(33)

where  $m_s^j = w_s^j(T-y)$  is the income of the individual. T is the total time available to an employee for work and leisure.

The income levels of the workers stem from their wage income. This is in turn determined by the wage level and the amount of work required by the employer. If the employer needs less work than the individual is ready to supply at the prevailing wage, the individual cannot offer to work at a lower wage, so work would then be rationed. It is easily shown that work is rationed whenever  $T - y = l \leq \alpha T$ . In these cases, demand for good  $g \in \{1, 2\}$  by a worker employed in firm j in sector s is  $x_g = \frac{w_s^j t_s^j}{2p_g}$ . As will be shown (Appendix C), union wages will always be high enough to induce an employment level lower than  $\alpha T$ .

Aggregate demand also depends on the demand of the k firm owners. We have assumed that each stockholder i gets a fraction  $\phi^i$  of total profits in the economy,  $\sum_{i=1}^k \phi^i = 1$ . Since we have assumed firms to be price takers, these stockholders simply maximize utility subject to their income being their share of total profits in the economy. Following the assumption that the stockholders' leisure is exogenously given, utility maximization requires  $x_g^i = \frac{\phi^i(\Pi_1 + \Pi_2)}{2p_g}, g \in \{1, 2\}$ , where  $\Pi_s$  is the total profits accrued by firms in sector s.

With the present type of utility function for all individuals, the ideal price index is readily accessible. The utility gained from consumption is given by (short of a monotonic transformation)  $\sqrt{x_1x_2} = \frac{M}{2\sqrt{p_1p_2}} = \frac{M}{P}$ , for any individual with income M. Thus  $P = 2\sqrt{p_1p_2}$  is the ideal price index.

Adding up demand by workers and stockholders (in both sectors), it is also easily shown that total demand (for the sector 1 product) only depends on prices and the *total* income in the economy:

$$X_1^D = \frac{\frac{n_1}{f_1} \sum_{j=1}^{f_1} w_1^j l_1^j + \frac{n_2}{f_2} \sum_{j=1}^{f_2} w_2^j l_2^j + \Pi_1 + \Pi_2}{2p_1},$$
(34)

where superscript 'D' denotes demand and  $l_s^j$  is the employment level of a worker in firm j in sector s. Thus the distribution of profits across stock-holders and the distribution of wage income across workers do not matter for demand. This is a convenient result stemming from Cobb-Douglas utility in consumption.<sup>29</sup>

### A.3 Third stage equilibrium in prices

We have assumed that the sector 2 good can be produced both at home and abroad. Accordingly, home production need not be equal to home demand.<sup>30</sup>

 $<sup>^{29}\</sup>mathrm{The}$  same would be true for a CES-type utility function.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>However, in equilibrium, trade will be balanced.

However, in the case of the shielded good, prices are determined by equating domestic demand and supply. We know (and it is easily calculated) that the value of production,  $p_s X_s^S$  equals labor costs and profits. Since total demand only depends on *total* labor costs and profits in the economy (as discussed above), equating supply,  $X_1^S$ , with demand,  $X_1^D$ , implies

$$X_1^S = \frac{p_1 X_1^S + p_2 X_2^S}{2p_1} = \frac{1}{2} [X_1^S + \frac{p_2 X_2^S}{p_1}].$$
 (35)

Thus supply creates its own demand through labor income and profits. This gives rise to the possibility of an *upward sloping demand curve*.<sup>31</sup> However, since a rise in supply leads to a 50% rise in demand, an increase in supply never leads to a relatively larger increase in demand, ensuring that any equilibrium calculated from (35) is stable.

Rearranging the above equation, we get

$$1 = \frac{1}{2} \left[ 1 + \frac{p_2}{p_1} \frac{X_2^S}{X_1^S} \right]. \tag{36}$$

We observe that the relative prices in equilibrium can be derived solely from the relative supply in the two sectors. Now, using our previous results, it is also easy to show that *relative supply* depends only on *relative* prices:

$$\frac{X_2^S}{X_1^S} = \frac{\sum_{j=1}^{f_2} \left(\frac{\gamma p_2}{w_2^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}}{\sum_{j=1}^{f_1} \left(\frac{\gamma p_1}{w_1^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}} = \frac{\sum_{j=1}^{f_2} \left(\frac{1}{w_2^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}}{\sum_{j=1}^{f_1} \left(\frac{1}{w_1^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}} \left(\frac{p_2}{p_1}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}.$$
(37)

Thus if the relative prices only depend on relative supply, and relative supply only depends on relative prices, then (36) and (37) determine an equilibrium in relative prices where the ratio of the two prices is constant. The reason why an exogenous 10% increase in the sector 2 prices are followed by exactly a 10% increase in the sector 1 prices can then be attributed to the fact that both sectors have access to the same technology. If the parameter  $\gamma$  differed across sectors, this rather special result would not prevail. However, it makes for a tidier analysis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>When the price of the good increases, the demand response is governed by four effects: The substitution effect and the familiar income effect both contribute to lower demand. However, in a general equilibrium set-up there are two additional effects: First of all, a higher price in sector 1 induces higher production and employment in that sector, increasing the wage bill of workers. This endogenous wage bill effect contributes positively to demand. At the same time, the price increase benefits stockholders through an accompanying endogenous profit effect, also leading to higher demand. These effects may well dominate the two other effects, leading to an upward sloping demand curve.

The equilibrium is then easily calculated from (36) and (37):<sup>32</sup>

$$\frac{p_1}{p_2} \triangleq K = \left(\frac{\sum_{j=1}^{f_2} \left(\frac{1}{w_2^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}}{\sum_{j=1}^{f_1} \left(\frac{1}{w_1^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}}\right)^{(1-\gamma)}.$$
(38)

## **B** Elasticities

In this appendix, we calculate the elasticities,  $\pi_s$  and  $\lambda_s$ .

From A1, imposing the pricing game equilibrium of A3, the labor demand faced by a member of the union u is (remember that each firm has a labor stock of  $\frac{n}{f_s}$  and that  $l_s^u$  represents the labor demand facing a *single worker* who is a member of union u)

$$l_1^u = \frac{f_1}{n} (\frac{\gamma p_1}{w_1^u})^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}} = \frac{f_1}{n} (\frac{\gamma K p_2}{w_1^u})^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}},$$
(39)

$$l_2^u = \frac{f_2}{n} \left(\frac{\gamma p_2}{w_2^u}\right)^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}}.$$
(40)

From these, the labor demand elasticities faced by each union can be calculated:

$$\lambda_{1}^{u} = \frac{\partial l_{1}^{u}}{\partial w_{1}^{u}} \frac{w_{1}^{u}}{l_{1}^{u}} = \frac{1}{1 - \gamma} \left( \frac{w_{1}^{u}}{K} \frac{\partial K}{\partial w_{1}^{u}} + \frac{w_{1}^{u}}{p_{2}} \frac{\partial p_{2}}{\partial w_{1}^{u}} - 1 \right), \tag{41}$$

$$\lambda_{2}^{u} = \frac{\partial l_{2}^{u}}{\partial w_{2}^{u}} \frac{w_{2}^{u}}{l_{2}^{u}} = \frac{1}{1 - \gamma} (\frac{w_{2}^{u}}{p_{2}} \frac{\partial p_{2}}{\partial w_{2}^{u}} - 1).$$
(42)

 $\frac{w_s^u}{K} \frac{\partial K}{\partial w_s^u}$ , s = 1, 2 can be calculated using the definition of K in (38). Since all firms covered by union u faces the same wages, K can be rewritten (summarizing over unions):

$$K = \left(\frac{\frac{f_2}{m_2} \sum_{v=1}^{m_2} \left(\frac{1}{w_2^v}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}}{\frac{f_1}{m_1} \sum_{v=1}^{m_1} \left(\frac{1}{w_1^v}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}}\right)^{(1-\gamma)}.$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>If we had chosen instead a (CES-) utility function of the form:  $U(x_1, x_2, y) = \{[(x_1)^{\rho} + (x_2)^{\rho}]^{\frac{1}{\rho}}\}^{\alpha} \{y\}^{1-\alpha}, \rho \in (\leftarrow, 1]/\{0\}$ , the relative pricing game equilibrium would have become  $\frac{p_1}{p_2} = K^{\frac{1-\rho}{1-\gamma\rho}}$ . However, due to reasons of tractability, we have chosen to work with the simpler twin Cobb-Douglas utility function.

This yields

$$\kappa_1^u \triangleq \frac{\partial K}{\partial w_1^u} \frac{w_1^u}{K} = \frac{\gamma}{(w_1^u)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}} \sum_{v=1}^{m_1} (\frac{1}{w_1^v})^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}},\tag{43}$$

$$\kappa_2^u \triangleq \frac{\partial K}{\partial w_2^u} \frac{w_2^u}{K} = -\frac{\gamma}{(w_2^u)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}} \sum_{v=1}^{m_2} (\frac{1}{w_2^v})^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}}.$$
(44)

Note that when a union changes its wage claims, this affects all firms that employ members of that union  $(\frac{f_s}{m_s} \text{ firms})$ . The general price level elasticities can also be calculated. With P =

 $2\sqrt{p_1p_2}$ , we have

$$\pi_s^u = \frac{w_s^u}{P} \frac{\partial P}{\partial w_s^u} = \frac{1}{2} \left( \frac{w_s^u}{p_1} \frac{\partial p_1}{\partial w_s^u} + \frac{w_s^u}{p_2} \frac{\partial p_2}{\partial w_s^u} \right).$$
(45)

Now, again imposing the third stage equilibrium,  $p_1 = Kp_2$ , we have

$$\pi_s^u = \frac{1}{2} \left( \left( \frac{w_s^u}{K} \frac{\partial K}{\partial w_s^u} + \frac{w_s^u}{p_2} \frac{\partial p_2}{\partial w_s^u} \right) + \frac{w_s^u}{p_2} \frac{\partial p_2}{\partial w_s^u} \right) \\ = \frac{1}{2} \left[ \kappa_s^u + 2 \frac{w_s^u}{p_2} \frac{\partial p_2}{\partial w_s^u} \right].$$
(46)

Every union within a sector is exactly equal in all respects. Given that two unions face the same outside wages from its 'rival' unions, they face the same elasticities of demand and prices to own wages. Then there exist sector-wise symmetric wage game equilibria, and we therefore frequently use the elasticities in the symmetric cases (dropping superscripts), where

$$\kappa_1 = \frac{\gamma}{m_1},\tag{47}$$

$$\kappa_2 = -\frac{\gamma}{m_2}. \tag{48}$$

#### $\mathbf{C}$ **Rationing of work**

In the previous analysis, we assumed that workers were not allowed to work as much as they wanted to at the prevailing wage. This implies that  $l_s \leq \alpha T$ , or equivalently,  $\frac{l_s}{T-l_s} \leq \frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}$ . Here, we show this to be valid in the cases discussed in the paper:

For the fixed exchange rate regime, the above inequalities are reduced to

$$\frac{1}{2}\gamma \frac{2m_1 - 1 - \gamma}{m_1 - \gamma} \le 1,$$
(49)

$$\frac{1}{2}\gamma \frac{2m_2 - 1 + \gamma}{m_2} \le 1.$$
 (50)

Both these inequalities hold for  $\gamma \leq 1.^{33}$ 

For the case of inflation targeting, we similarly need

$$\gamma \frac{2m_s - 1}{2m_s - \gamma} \le 1,$$

which again holds trivially for  $\gamma \leq 1$ .

## **D** Production targets

In this appendix, we discuss the possibility of providing the Central Bank with a production target. We assume that monetary policy is aimed at keeping a weighted sum of the *nominal* production values in the two sectors at a specific target level. We assign weights,  $\beta$  and  $1 - \beta$ ,  $\beta \in [0, 1]$ , to the value of production in sectors 1 and 2, respectively. Letting V denote the target level, we then have

$$\beta p_1 \sum_{j=1}^{f_1} \left(\frac{\gamma p_1}{w_1^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}} + (1-\beta) p_2 \sum_{j=1}^{f_2} \left(\frac{\gamma p_2}{w_2^j}\right)^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}} = V.$$
(51)

Even though the Central Bank aims at keeping the weighted value of production fixed, the relative prices will still be determined by  $p_1 = Kp_2$ . Substituting into the above expressions yields

$$p_2^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}} [\beta K^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}} \sum_{j=1}^{f_1} (\frac{\gamma}{w_1^j})^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}} + (1-\beta) \sum_{j=1}^{f_2} (\frac{\gamma}{w_2^j})^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}}] = V.$$
(52)

Using the definition of K, the above expression simplifies to

$$p_2^{\frac{1}{1-\gamma}} \sum_{j=1}^{f_2} (\frac{\gamma}{w_2^j})^{\frac{\gamma}{1-\gamma}} = V.$$
 (53)

Thus, in this model, *any* value-of-production target will amount to targeting the value of production in the non-shielded sector. The reason is that a wage increase in sector 1 will reduce production with the exact same fraction as it increases prices. Thus the value of production in this sector stays the same, and the Central Bank effectively pays no attention to sector 1. In the non-shielded sector, however, a wage increase will, without Central

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>This then also holds for a shielded sector inflation target.

Bank intervention, only lead to a decrease in production. To keep the target, the Central Bank will then compensate by inducing an exchange rate depreciation.<sup>34</sup>

Following the above discussion,  $\frac{dp_2}{dw_1^u} \frac{w_1^u}{p_2} = 0$  for all nominal production targets. Using (53) and imposing symmetry, we obtain  $\frac{dp_2}{dw_2^u} \frac{w_2^u}{p_2} = \frac{\gamma}{m_2}$ . Equilibrium employment in sector s is then implicitly given by

$$\frac{\alpha}{1-\alpha}\left(\frac{1}{2}\gamma\frac{2m_s-1-\gamma}{m_s-\gamma}\right) = \frac{l_s}{T-l_s}.$$
(54)

It is worth noting that employment in sector 1 is as it would have been under a fixed exchange rate. This follows trivially since  $\frac{dp_2}{dw_1^u}\frac{w_1^u}{p_2} = 0$ . Furthermore, employment in the competitive sector is strictly higher under exchange rate targeting. With a given value of production target, a wage increase in sector 2 will increase prices. This would not have happened under a credible exchange rate target, and following the discussion in Section 7.1, it is the opposite of what is needed in order to induce high employment.

It is important to realize, however, that the invariability of these results with respect to the type of value-of-production target, depends crucially on the Cobb Douglas preferences and the fact that each individual's spending on each good is a constant share of his or her income. Without this assumption, it would matter which sector's value of production is targeted. In any case, however, a price target yields a sharper focus on wages (which are the variables that matter) than does a production target.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>As long as the value of production in the non-shielded sector remains the same, there is no spillover into the shielded sector, as the value of production exactly equals the payoff to labor and capital (Appendix A).

### PUBLICATIONS FROM THE GLOBALIZATION PROGRAM, ROKKANSENTERET

The publications can be ordered from Rokkansenteret, tel +47 55 58 97 10, e-mail: <u>post@rokkan.uib.no</u>, http://<u>www.rokkansenteret.uib.no</u>

# WORKING PAPERS 2004

- **6-2004** *Marit Tjomsland*: «Internationalization at Norwegian Universities and Colleges after the Quality Reform». April 2004.
- **21-2004** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Odd Rune Straume and Lars Sørgard:* «National Versus International Mergers in Unionised Oligopoly». December 2004.
- **27-2004** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Frode Meland and Odd Rune Straume:* «Globalisation and Union Opposition to Technological Change». December 2004.
- 28-2004 Frode Meland: «A Union Bashing Model of Inflation Targeting». December 2004.

#### 2003

- **4-2003** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Frode Meland and Lars Sørgard*: «Unionised Oligopoly, Trade Liberalisation and Location Choice». March 2003.
- **8-2003** *Rune Ervik:* «Global Normative Standards and National Solutions for Pension Provision: The World Bank, ILO, Norway and South Africa in Comparative Perspective». April 2003.
- **11-2003** *Nina Berven:* «Cross National Comparison and National Contexts: Is what we Compare Comparable». July 2003.
- **15-2003** *Ilcheong Yi:* «The National Patterns of Unemployment Policies in Two Asian Countries: Malaysia and South Korea». September 2003.
- **25-2003** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Odd Rune Straume and Lars Sørgard:* «Downstream merger with upstream market power». December 2003.

### 2002

- **12-2002** *Nina Berven:* «National Politics and Global Ideas? Welfare, Work and Legitimacy in Norway and the United States». September 2002.
- 13-2002 Johannes Hjellbrekke: «Globalisering som utfordring til samfunnsvitskapane». September 2002.
- **14-2002** *Atle Møen:* «Den globale produksjonen av symbol og kunnskap. Verdsflukt og verdsherredømme». September 2002.
- 19-2002 Marit Tjomsland: «Arbeidsinnvandringssituasjonen i Norge etter 1975». November 2002.
- **20-2002** *Augustín José Menéndez m.fl.:* «Taxing Europe. The Case for European Taxes in Federal Perspective». December 2002.
- **21-2002** *Fredrik Andersson and Kai A. Konrad*: «Globalization and Risky Human Capital Investment».December 2002.
- **22-2002** *Fredrik Andersson and Kai A. Konrad*: «Human Capital Investment and Globalization in Extortionary States». December 2002.

### Reports

- **12-2003** *Birte Bjørkelo:* «The Power of Learning in the Global Age The World Bank and Environmental NGOs». December 2003.
- **13-2003** *Ingrid Hagen:* «Global konkurranse og lokal fleksibilitet. Omstillinger og fleksibilitetsstrategier i en norsk elektronikkbedrift». Oktober 2003.
- **14-2003** Mariann Moberg: Engasjement og trygghet i et mer globalisert arbeidsliv. En studie av endringsprosesser i et multinasjonalt konsern i lys av trekk ved den nye kapitalismens ånd. Oktober 2003.

### WORKING PAPERS ROKKANSENTERET (ISSN 1503-0946)

The publications can be ordered from Rokkansenteret, tel +47 55 58 97 10, e-mail: <u>post@rokkan.uib.no</u>, http://<u>www.rokkansenteret.uib.no</u>

- **1-2004** *Dag Olaf Torjesen and Hallgeir Gammelsæter:* «Management Between Autonomy and Transparency in the Enterprise Hospital». January 2004.
- **2-2004** *Haldor Byrkjeflot and Simon Neby*: «The Decentralized Path Challenged? Nordic Health Care Reforms in Comparison». January 2004.
- **3-2004** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid:* «The Fragmented State the Challenges of Combining Efficiency, Institutional Norms and Democracy». March 2004.
- 4-2004 Morten Dyrdal: «Europeisering av tilsynsmyndigheter i Norge og Sverige». Mars 2004.
- **5-2004** *Karsten Vrangbæk and Katarina Østergren:* «The Introduction of Choice in Scandinavian Hospital Systems. Arguments and Policy Processes in the Danish and the Norwegian Case». March 2004.
- **6-2004** *Marit Tjomsland*: «Internationalization at Norwegian Universities and Colleges after the Quality Reform». April 2004. The Globalization Program.
- **7-2004** Hans-Tore Hansen, Anne Hege Trædal-Henden, Olaf Jürgens and Wolfgang Voges: «Poverty among Households with Children: A Comparative Study of Lone Parents and Couples with Children in Norway and Germany». April 2004.
- 8-2004 *Renate Storetvedt Lien og Arnhild Taksdal* «Integrering av kjønnsperspektiv i offentlig tjenesteproduksjon og planlegging». Mai 2004.
- **9-2004** *Ingrid Helgøy og Synnøve Serigstad:* «Tilsyn som styringsform i forholdet mellom staten og kommunene». Mai 2004.
- 10-2004 Morten Dyrdal: «Legemiddeltilsyn og europeisering». September 2004.
- **11-2004** *Bodil Ravneberg:* «Økonomiske insentiv i arbeidslinjen, virker det? Evaluering av forsøksordning med kvalifiseringsstønad i 'Prosjektet Amalie' i Åsane». Oktober 2004.
- **12-2004** *Per Lægreid and Synnøve Serigstad:* «Organizing for Homeland Security: The Case of Norway». November 2004.
- 13-2004 Ivar Bleiklie: «Institutional Conditions and the Responsibilities of Universities». November 2004.
- 14-2004 Lise Hellebø: «Food Safety at Stake the Establishment of Food Agencies». November 2004.
- **15-2004** *Katarina Østergren:* «The Institutional Construction of Consumerism. A Study of Implementing Quality Indicators». November 2004.
- **16-2004** *Ingrid Helgøy and Anne Homme:* «Governance in Primary and Lower Secondary Education. Comparing Norway, Sweden and England». November 2004.
- **17-2004** *Tom Christensen, Per Lægreid and Inger Marie Stigen:* «Performance Management and Public Sector Reform: The Norwegian Hospial Reform». December 2004.
- **18-2004** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid:* «Regulatory Agencies The Challenges of Balancing Agency Autonomy and Political Control». December 2004.
- **19-2004** Dag Arne Christensen: «Velferdsstat, rettighetslovgivning og lokalt selvstyre». Desember 2004.
- **20-2004** *Kristin Rubecksen:* «Civil Service Organizations in Norway: Organizational Features and Tasks». December 2004.
- **21-2004** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Odd Rune Straume and Lars Sørgard:* «National Versus International Mergers in Unionised Oligopoly». December 2004. The Globalization Program.
- **22-2004** *Birte Folgerø Johannessen*: «Ledelse og evidens i det psykiske helsevernet, konsekvenser for kunnskapsforståelse og organisering». Desember 2004.
- 23-2004 Jacob Aars og Svein Kvalvåg: «Politiske uttrykksformer i en bykontekst». Desember 2004.

- 24-2004 Ingrid Helgøy: «Active Ageing in the Labour Market. Country Report Norway». December 2004.
- **25-2004** *Torgeir Sveri*: «Strukturer og reformer. En kvalitativ analyse av reformen 'Enhetlig ledelse' sett i lys av sykehusets arbeidsorganisering». Desember 2004.
- **26-2004** *Stig Helleren:* «Arbeidstilsynets rollekonflikt: Vekslende tilsynsstrategier mellom kontroll og veiledning». Desember 2004.
- **27-2004** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Frode Meland and Odd Rune Straume:* «Globalisation and Union Opposition to Technological Change». December 2004. The Globalization Program.
- **28-2004** *Frode Meland:* «A Union Bashing Model of Inflation Targeting». December 2004. The Globalization Program.

- **1-2003** *Tom Christensen og Per Lægreid:* «Politisk styring og privatisering: holdninger i elitene og befolkningen». Mars 2003.
- **2-2003** *Ivar Bleiklie, Per Lægreid and Marjoleine H. Wik:* «Changing Government Control in Norway: High Civil Service, Universities and Prisons». March 2003.
- **3-2003** *Badi H. Baltagi, Espen Bratberg and Tor Helge Holmås:* «A Panel Data Study of Physicians' Labor Supply: The Case of Norway». March 2003. HEB.
- **4-2003** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Frode Meland and Lars Sørgard*: «Unionised Oligopoly, Trade Liberalisation and Location Choice». March 2003. The Globalization Program.
- 5-2003 *Lise Hellebø:* «Nordic Alcohol Policy and Globalization as a Changing Force». April 2003.
- 6-2003 Kim Ove Hommen: «Tilsynsroller i samferdselssektoren». April 2003.
- **7-2003** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid:* «Trust in Government the Significance of Attitudes Towards Democracy, the Public Sector and Public Sector Reforms». April 2003.
- **8-2003** *Rune Ervik:* «Global Normative Standards and National Solutions for Pension Provision: The World Bank, ILO, Norway and South Africa in Comparative Perspective». April 2003. The Globalization Program.
- 9-2003 Nanna Kildal: «The Welfare State: Three Normative Tensions». Mai 2003.
- 10-2003 Simon Neby: «Politisk styring og institusjonell autonomi tre illustrasjoner». Mai 2003.
- **11-2003** *Nina Berven:* «Cross National Comparison and National Contexts: Is what we Compare Comparable?». July 2003. The Globalization Program.
- **12-2003** *Hilde Hatleskog Zeiner:* «Kontrollhensyn og kontrollpraksis. En studie av Food and Veterinary Office (FVO)». August 2003.
- 13-2003 Nanna Kildal: «Perspectives on Policy Transfer: The Case of the OECD». August 2003.
- **14-2003** *Erik Allardt:* «Two Lectures: Stein Rokkan and the Twentieth Century Social Science». «Den sociala rapporteringens tidstypiska förankring». September 2003.
- **15-2003** *Ilcheong Yi:* «The National Patterns of Unemployment Policies in Two Asian Countries: Malaysia and South Korea». September 2003. The Globalization Program.
- 16-2003 Dag Arne Christensen: «Active Ageing: Country Report Norway». November 2003.
- 17-2003 Kim Ove Hommen: «Tilsynspolitikk i Norge: Utflytting og autonomi». November 2003.
- **18-2003** *Dag Arne Christensen, Rune Ervik and Ingrid Helgøy:* «The Impact of Institutional Legacies on Active Ageing Policies: Norway and UK as Contrasting Cases». December 2003.
- **19-2003** Ole Frithjof Norheim og Benedicte Carlsen: «Legens doble rolle som advokat og portvakt i Fastlegeordningen. Evaluering av fastlegeordningen». Desember 2003. HEB.
- **20-2003** *Kurt R. Brekke og Odd Rune Straume:* «Pris- og avanseregulering i legemiddelmarkedet. En prinsipiell diskusjon og en vurdering av den norske modellen». Desember 2003. HEB.

- **21-2003** *Per Lægreid, Vidar W. Rolland, Paul G. Roness and John-Erik Ågotnes:* «The Structural Anatomy of the Norwegian State 1947–2003». December 2003.
- **22-2003** *Ivar Bleiklie, Haldor Byrkjeflot and Katarina Östergren:* «Taking Power from Knowledge. A Theoretical Framework for the Study of Two Public Sector Reforms». December 2003. ATM.
- **23-2003** *Per Lægreid, Ståle Opedal and Inger Marie Stigen:* «The Norwegian Hospital Reform Balancing Political Control and Enterprise Autonomy». December 2003. ATM.
- **24-2003** *Håkon Høst*: «Kompetansemåling eller voksenutdanning i pleie- og omsorgsfagene? Underveisrapport fra en studie av pleie- og omsorgsutdanningene». Desember 2003.
- **25-2003** *Kjell Erik Lommerud, Odd Rune Straume and Lars Sørgard:* «Downstream merger with upstream market power». The Globalization Program. December 2003.
- **26-2003** *Ingrid Drexel:* «Two Lectures: The Concept of Competence an Instrument of Social and Political Change». «Centrally Coordinated Decentralization No Problem? Lessons from the Italian Case». December 2003.

- 1-2002 Håkon Høst: «Lærlingeordning eller skolebasert utdanning i pleie- og omsorgsfagene?». April 2002.
- **2-2002** Jan-Kåre Breivik, Hilde Haualand and Per Solvang: «Rome a Temporary Deaf City! Deaflympics 2001». June 2002.
- **3-2002** Jan-Kåre Breivik, Hilde Haualand og Per Solvang: «Roma en midlertidig døv by! Deaflympics 2001». Juni 2002.
- 4-2002 *Christian Madsen:* «Spiller det noen rolle? om hverdagen på nye og gamle sykehjem». Juni 2002.
- **5-2002** *Elin Aasmundrud Mathiesen*: «Fritt sykehusvalg. En teoretisk analyse av konkurranse i det norske sykehusmarkedet». Juni 2002. HEB.
- 6-2002 Tor Helge Holmås: «Keeping Nurses at Work: A Duration Analysis». June 2002. HEB.
- 7-2002 Ingvild Halland Ørnsrud: «Mål- og resultatstyring gjennom statlige budsjettreformer». Juli 2002.
- 8-2002 Torstein Haaland: «Tid, situasjonisme og institusjonell utakt i systemer». Juli 2002.
- **9-2002** *Kristin Strømsnes:* «Samspillet mellom frivillig organisering og demokrati: Teoretiske argument og empirisk dokumentasjon». August 2002.
- **10-2002** *Marjoleine Hooijkaas Wik:* «Mangfold eller konformitet? Likheter og forskjeller innenfor og mellom fem statlige tilknytningsformer». August 2002.
- 11-2002 Knut Helland:«Den opprinnelige symbiosen mellom fotball og presse». September 2002.
- **12-2002** *Nina Berven:* «National Politics and Global Ideas? Welfare, Work and Legitimacy in Norway and the United States». September 2002. The Globalization Program.
- **13-2002** *Johannes Hjellbrekke:* «Globalisering som utfordring til samfunnsvitskapane». September 2002. Globaliseringsprogrammet.
- **14-2002** *Atle Møen:* «Den globale produksjonen av symbol og kunnskap. Verdsflukt og verdsherredømme». September 2002. Globaliseringsprogrammet.
- **15-2002** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid:* «Complex Patterns of Interaction and Influence Among Political and Administrative Leaders». October 2002.
- **16-2002** *Ivar Bleiklie:* «Hierarchy and Specialization. On Institutional Integration of Higher Education Systems». Oktober 2002.
- **17-002** *Per Lægreid, Runolfur Smari Steinthorsson and Baldur Thorhallsson:* «Europeanization of Public Administration: Effects of the EU on the Central Administration in the Nordic States». November 2002.
- **18-2002** *Tom Christensen and Per Lægreid:* «Trust in Government the Relative Importance of Service Satisfaction, Political Factors and Demography». November 2002.

- **19-2002** *Marit Tjomsland:* «Arbeidsinnvandringssituasjonen i Norge etter 1975». November 2002. Globaliseringsprogrammet.
- **20-2002** *Augustín José Menéndez m.fl.:* «Taxing Europe. The Case for European Taxes in Federal Perspective». December 2002. The Globalization Program.
- **21-2002** *Fredrik Andersson and Kai A. Konrad*: «Globalization and Risky Human Capital Investment».December 2002. The Globalization Program.
- **22-2002** *Fredrik Andersson and Kai A. Konrad*: «Human Capital Investment and Globalization in Extortionary States». December 2002. The Globalization Program.
- **23-2002** *Anne Lise Fimreite, Yngve Flo og Jacob Aars*: «Generalistkommune og oppgavedifferensiering. Tre innlegg». Desember 2002.
- **24-2002** *Knut Grove*: «Frå privat initiativ til kommunalt monopol. Lysverk, sporvegar og renovasjon i Bergen og Oslo 1850–1935». Desember 2002.
- **25-2002** *Knut Grove*: «Mellom 'non-intervention' og 'samfundsvillie'. Statleg og kommunal regulering av økonomisk verksemd i Norge på 1800-talet». Desember 2002.
- **26-2002** *Dag Arne Christensen*: «Hovedtyper av valgordninger. Proporsjonalitet eller politisk styring?». Desember 2002.
- **27-2002** Jan Erik Askildsen, Badi H. Baltagi and Tor Helge Holmås: «Will Increased Wages Reduce Shortage of Nurses? A Panel Data Analysis f Nurses' Labour Supply». December 2002. HEB.
- **28-2002** *Sturla Gjesdal, Peder R. Ringdal, Kjell Haug and John Gunnar Mæland:* «Medical Predictors of Disability Pension in Long-Term Sickness Absence. December 2002. HEB.
- **29-2002** *Dag Arne Christensen og Jacob Aars:* «Teknologi og demokrati. Med norske kommuner på nett!». Desember 2002.
- **30-2002** *Jacob Aars:* «Byfolk og politikk. Gjennomgang av data fra en befolkningsundersøkelse i Bergen, Oslo og Tromsø». Desember 2002.
- 31-2002 Hjørdis Grove: «Kommunaliseringsprosessen i Århus 1850–1940». Desember 2002.